
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on 14 November 2017 from 7.30pm to 9.17pm.  
Present:
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), Peter Getkahn, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, David Coltman, David Major, Alex Michaels (substitute for Cllr Steve Drury) and Kate Turner.
Officers:      
Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services

Kimberley Grout, Head of Housing

Nigel Pollard, Section Head Accountancy


Peter Simons, Senior Transport Planner

Sarah Haythorpe, Principal Committee Manager
	Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair

	SD14/17
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	Apologises for absence were received from Councillors Steve Drury and Joan King with Councillor Alex Michaels as the substitute Member attending the meeting for Councillor Steve Drury.

	SD15/17
	MINUTES

	
	The minutes of the meetings held on 20 June 2017 and the extraordinary meeting held on 16 August 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by both the Chairman.

	SD16/17
	NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

	
	The Chairman ruled that the following items of business had not been available 5 clear working days before the meeting but were of sufficient urgency to be taken as an urgent item for the following reason:

The Project Initiation Document (PID) for Schemes Arising from Recommendations by the Parking Services Member Working Party (Phase 2) 2017/19
To ensure that the Council can consider the PID as part of the budget setting process.

Cycle Strategy – Annual Update on Scheme Development Programme

To enable the Committee to agree the current work programme of cycling and walking improvement schemes in Three Rivers

	SD17/17
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	None received.

	SD18/17
	BUDGET MONITORING

	
	The Committee received the period 6 (to the end of September) budget monitoring report for the all the Council’s Committees.  This report had already been presented to the Policy & Resources Committee at its meeting on 7 November 2017 which sought approval to a change in the Council’s 2017 - 2020 medium-term financial plan.

The Committee noted that the annex to the report had been updated and was well received by the Policy and Resources Committee. 
In response to a question regarding the £48,340 variance due to the increase in cost for the provision of homelessness service, this is a statutory obligation the Council has to provide in preparation for the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017. 

Members asked for clarification on the £33,960 budget for sustainable projects and requested a breakdown on the projects.
In response to a question on the reduced income for car parking enforcement the Head of Regulatory Services advised that this was due to both the delay in the introduction of short term parking charges and reduced income from previously agreed charges (i.e. permits/long term P&D tariff) due to a reduction in take up.

On being put to the Committee the motion that the report be noted was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 6 For, 0 Against and 4 Abstentions.
RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

	HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES

	SD19/17
	REPORT ON DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT, LOCAL LAND CHARGES SEARCHES AND PARKING SERVICES FEES AND CHARGES

	
	This report provided an overview of all discretionary charges for Development Management, Local Land, Searches and Parking. Members noted that with regard to pre application fees these were set by the Council.
With regard to Appendix B (full planning application and pre-application fee comparison table) Members asked if the pre-application fees could be increased to the equivalent price of the planning application fees.  The Head of Regulatory Services advised that increasing the pre-application fees to the equivalent planning application fees would likely result in a reduction in service use.  As part of the planning application process applicants benefit from a ‘free go’ if the resubmission of an application is not considered to be materially different.  In the Officer’s opinion applicants would go through the formal planning process rather than pre-application if the fees for pre-application advice were not lower.

The Head of Regulatory Services noted the Government were looking to increase the planning application fees by 20% and there could be a further increase of 20% based on specific criteria.  Officers could consider an increase in pre-application fees in the future if this fee increase went ahead, although the Officer noted pre-application fees were to be set at a level based on costs of providing the service.

Members asked if Officers could look to increase the pre-application fees by 5% or 10%.
Councillor Reena Ranger moved, seconded by Councillor Peter Getkahn that Officers look at the scope of increasing the charges for larger development sites.
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst moved, duly seconded, an amendment that Officers review the pre-application fees for the development of sites over 50 units to be more reflective of the planning application fees. This review to be delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services (DCES).  Councillor Giles-Medhurst also moved that Officers look to introduce a pre application fee for appropriate follow up proposals following an Officer’s initial response.  This would solely be at the Officer’s discretion and would not apply to any significant amendments to a pre application proposal.  Officers to investigate and introduce a pre-application fee proposal with the final decision delegated to the DCES.

A Member asked if the Duty Officer service could continue to be provided.  The Head of Regulatory Services said the service was sometimes taken advantage of as it was free of charge and often the meetings took longer than 10 minutes. The service was currently provided for 3 days a week with additional time spent on returning phone calls.  Officers felt that consideration should be given to charging for the service or varying the service provided.  A Member asked if the service could be kept free for residents but required developers to pay for the service.
In response to a question on increasing the fees for non-residential development the Head of Regulatory Services said the Council did not receive many applications for 5,000sqm and above although recently a few applications for new schools had been received.
Members asked if a set percentage level could be placed on all pre-application fees.  The Head of Regulatory Services agreed to discuss this with the Finance team.
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst moved a further amendment, duly seconded, that the Director of Community and Environmental Services look at the scope for increasing the pre-application fees on residential development above 6 units and all commercial developments in consultation with the Lead Member for Planning, Housing and Strategic Schemes.
On being put to the Committee the motion and the amendments were declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RECOMMEND:

1) There be no change to the fees and charges associated with the Parking Service with the existing fees and charges accepted into the Committee’s budgets, which are recommended to the Policy and Resources Committee; 

2) To review pre-application fees for proposals for 6 plus dwellings and all commercial development; and
3) To introduce a pre application fee for appropriate follow up proposals following an Officer’s initial response.  This will solely be at the Officer’s discretion.  This will not apply to any significant amendments to a pre application proposal.  Officers to investigate and introduce a fee proposal with the final decision delegated to the DCES.
4) Officers to investigate and introduce a revised fee proposal with the final decision delegated to the DCES in consultation with the Lead Member.


	SD20/17
	STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2018 - 2021

	
	This report enabled the Committee to comment to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan, the Committee’s service plans, and the growth bids to support them for the three years commencing on 1 April 2018.
In response to Members questions on the performance indicators the Head of Housing advised that:

On HN03 (maximum number of households in temporary accommodation throughout the year) it was noted that this was a through put figure as the households moved in and out of the temporary accommodation.
HN01 (maximum number of households living in temporary accommodation on the last day of the quarter) 
HN10 (number of households prevented from becoming homeless) it was noted that with this performance indicator there was an element which would be unknown to Officers due to the implementation of the Homelessness Reduction Act but the figures indicate the minimum numbers predicted to be prevented from becoming homeless.
Regulatory Service Plan

Members noted the service plan.

Project Initiation Document (PID) - Homeless Reduction Act implementation

A Member raised concern that the Council would be spending a considerable amount of money on this project when it should be used to house homeless people. Could this work be completed in-house?  Also concern was raised that this would be done with Watford.  The Head of Housing advised that the current IT system did not meet the Council’s needs.  The relationship with Watford was as a cross partner and each Council would have two separate systems.  Both the Councils have had properties owned by the Housing Association which were hard to let and were offered to households on the lowest bands, the use of cross-partner provides best use of stock.  The new IT systems for the new legislation would use a G-Cloud framework.  A full time skilled Project Manager was required for the post to deliver the project on time.
A Member asked if the PID could also include details on what is outside the scope of the project and stakeholders. 
In response to a question on the software to be used and whether the Council could withdraw after 1 year or 2 years, the Head of Housing said there would be break clauses through G-Cloud framework but there were only 3 companies that could provide the specialist software.
PID - Schemes Arising from Recommendations by the Parking Services Member Working Party (Phase 2) 2017/19
In response to a question on the charges for Rickmansworth the Head of Regulatory Services advised that this was for off street parking whereas the charges in Croxley Green and Kings Langley were for on street parking.
In response to a question on the current per parking place the estimates showed this was likely to cost from £7,000 to around £80,000 per parking place, depending on the system installed at each parking place.  The Head of Regulatory Services advised that the cost included the car park machines, technical work required in the car park, the potential for barrier exit systems and took into account the type of use of the car park.
A Member raised concern about the risks associated to the project if the funding was not provided and not being able to cover the deficit. Members asked if the PID could include details on the scope of the project, define what was included in the project, what was being done and when the Committee would review the project.

The Head of Regulatory Services advised that there were a number of proposals involved.  Phase 1 was currently being implemented for the introduction of short stay car park charges in Rickmansworth, season tickets in the Ferry car park in Chorleywood and long term on street parking charges in Croxley Green and Kings Langley.  Work was already commencing on Phase 2 which had been agreed in principle by Members of the Parking Services Working Party and relevant Committees.  These still required details to be considered but could only be progressed if monies were made available as detailed in this PID.
RECOMMEND:
1. The Committee had no comments to convey to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan;  
2. The Committee considered its service plans attached at Appendices 2 to the report and recommends their content to the Policy and Resources Committee subject to the comments raised above.
3. That subject to the comments raised by the Committee the Policy and Resources Committee considers the two PIDs.

	Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair

	SD21/17
	CYCLE STRATEGY – ANNUAL UPDATE ON SCHEME DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME

	
	This report requested that the Committee agrees the current work programme of cycling and walking improvement schemes in the Three Rivers District, which was promoted by the District Council and its partners. The current programme was proposed to be extended to 2018/19 and significantly included proposals for a new Cycle Hub. The report also provided an update of the current Cycling Strategy review, which would update the 2003 Strategy.
In response to a question on whether the cycle hub at Leavesden would be mobile it was advised it would be a fixed location like the hub in South West Watford which was well used.  Alternative sites can be looked at but the Council currently only had funding for one cycle hub.
A key priority was to ensure cyclists kept safe.  There was scope to promote cycling to groups not usually attracted to cycling.
In response to a question on cycle and parking at Rickmansworth station and why Croxley Green was the priority first, the Senior Transport Planner advised that Croxley was a viable scheme ready to go.  The Council were waiting to see if the step free access to be funded by HCC would be implemented.  A decision was expected in December and would involve the removal of the lift shaft. The Officer agreed he could meet the Member on site at the Rickmansworth station to discuss the issue of providing a cycle parking area.
RESOLVED:

1. Agreed that officers continue to develop the proposals set out in Appendix A of the report, in consultation with the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport with any significant additions being subject to the agreement of that Lead Member.

2. Agreed that a new scheme, the development of a Cycle Hub at Leavesden (or another location) was taken forward with a financial contribution from the work programme, the final details on the scheme and actual location being delegated to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport.

	SD22/17
	STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2018 - 2021

	
	This report enabled the Committee to comment to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan, the Committee’s service plans, and the growth bids to support them for the three years commencing on 1 April 2018.

Members asked a series of questions on the service plan for Economic and Sustainable Development and the responses to the questions are provided below as post meeting notes.

Why are the economic PIs now been deleted from your Service Plan?  Where will they now be reported to?

POST MEETING NOTE: 

The PIs were reviewed and considered by Management Board. The following indicators have been removed as the Council has no direct influence (ESD07 & ESD08) or are not measurable (ESD12):

ESD07 – New business registrations per 10,000 resident population aged 16 and above

This indicator measured the number of new business registrations per 10,000 resident population aged 16 and above during each financial year (1 April to 31 March). This was also reported in the Annual Monitoring Report, which is published every December. The percentage is calculated by dividing the number of new business registrations against the estimated resident mid-year population aged 16 and above. This is then multiplied by 10,000. The most recent data obtainable for new business registrations was 2014 and this amounted to 710. This data was published in November 2015. The estimated population of Three Rivers mid-2015 aged 16-64 is 56,678.

ESD08 – Economically active people in the District

This indicator measures the amount of economically active people in the District during each financial year (1 April to 31 March). This was also reported in the Annual Monitoring Report, which was published every December. The percentage was calculated by dividing the number of working age population who are economically active against the population of the district aged 16-64. During 2015/2016, there were 47,700 economically active people within the District against an estimated population of 56,200 in 2015/2016 aged 16-64.

ESD12 – Support to small enterprises

This indicator monitored the number of business members supported by a range of support measures including access to space, training and advice. 

Whilst they have been removed as PIs the information would still be recorded in the Annual Monitoring Report (with the exception of ESD12, which was not measurable) which was published each December. 

What is happening with the Cedars Estate CA Appraisal?

This related to the area beyond the existing Nightingale Road and Cedars Avenue Conservation Areas. An initial assessment of the area had been undertaken but due to resourcing issues and the priority of the Local Plan - a report to the Committee would not be made until Spring next year. 

How long was a CA Appraisal valid?  Why was the PI not cumulative if we produce 2 new ones each year?

A Conversation Area Appraisal did not expire – they remained valid. It was suggested a number of years ago by Historic England that they should be reviewed every 5 years and that was what the PI was based on.

The reason why the PI was not accumulative was that we had 22 Conservation Areas each with a CA Appraisals that were done in different years. Each year one or more CA appraisals would become older than 5 years. For 2016/2017 there were 7 Conservation Area Appraisals out of 22 that were currently within the 5 years.

PID – Carbon Neutral Council – Members noted the PID.
RECOMMEND
1. The Committee had no comments to convey to the Policy and Resources Committee on the Strategic Plan;  
2. The Committee considered the service plan attached at Appendix 2 of the report and recommends its content to the Policy and Resources Committee subject to the comments raised above.
3. That subject to the comments raised by the Committee the Policy and Resources Committee considers the PID.

	SD23/17
	WORK PROGRAMME


Members noted items 2 and 5 on the work programme were duplicated at items 6 and 10.  Under item 2 the text ‘awaiting response’ should have been deleted from the work programme.
A written reply had been provided in Minute with regard to the Conservation Area Appraisal for the Conservation Area Appraisals. 

The reports on Parking Management programme and Civil Enforcement Contract Specification would be presented to the March 2018 meeting therefore there would be no requirement for the Committee to meet in January 2018.


RESOLVED:

That the work programme be noted subject to the amendments above.









CHAIRMAN
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